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Prepare to be swept up by this exquisite novel that reminds us that grief and love can open the
world in mystical ways.Winner of the Stonewall Book Award!Winner of the Lambda Literary
Award!Caroline Murphy is a Hurricane Child.Being born during a hurricane is unlucky, and
twelve-year-old Caroline has had her share of bad luck lately. She's hated and bullied by
everyone in her small school on St. Thomas of the US Virgin Islands, a spirit only she can see
won't stop following her, and -- worst of all -- Caroline's mother left home one day and never
came back.But when a new student named Kalinda arrives, Caroline's luck begins to turn
around. Kalinda, a solemn girl from Barbados with a special smile for everyone, becomes
Caroline's first and only friend -- and the person for whom Caroline has begun to develop a
crush.Now, Caroline must find the strength to confront her feelings for Kalinda, brave the spirit
stalking her through the islands, and face the reason her mother abandoned her. Together,
Caroline and Kalinda must set out in a hurricane to find Caroline's missing mother -- before
Caroline loses her forever.

From School Library JournalGr 4–6—Twelve-year-old Caroline and her father live on Water
Island in the U.S. Virgin Islands. Caroline, known as a "Hurricane Child," since she was born
during a hurricane, is plagued with bad luck. She sees a spirit—the woman in black—that no
one else can see. She is bullied daily at school by both children and her teachers who make
cruel remarks about her dark skin tone. Her feelings of loneliness are compounded by the fact
that her mother left and never returned. When a new student from Barbados named Kalinda
joins her class, Caroline is drawn to Kalinda's confidence and disinterest in befriending the
bullies. The two girls soon become close friends. Caroline realizes her feelings for Kalinda are
more than platonic and when she expresses them to Kalinda, they are unfortunately met with
resistance. Nevertheless, Kalinda agrees to help Caroline find her mother in the midst of a
terrible storm. By the end, the protagonist is able to feel more at peace with herself, her family,
and her complex relationship with Kalinda. The novel moves at a substantial pace and contains
intermittent flashbacks. Told solely from Caroline's perspective, readers get an in-depth
understanding of her experiences and feelings. Lush descriptions bring the Caribbean
environment to vivid life. VERDICT An excellent and nuanced coming-of-age tale with a dash of
magical realism for readers who enjoy character-driven novels, especially those with middle
grade LGBTQ+ characterizations.—Jess Gafkowitz, Brooklyn Public Library --This text refers to
the hardcover edition.From the Back CoverCaroline Murphy is a Hurricane Child.Being born
during a hurricane is unlucky, and twelve-year-old Caroline has had her share of bad luck lately.
She's hated and bullied by everyone in her small school on St. Thomas of the US Virgin Islands,
a spi --This text refers to the hardcover edition.Excerpt. © Reprinted by permission. All rights



reserved.My ma's voice is rough and low. When she speaks to strangers on the telephone, they
call her "sir." I guess it must be surprising to some people, the way her voice sounds, because
she's so beautiful--just about the prettiest woman you've ever seen--but I think it suits her just
fine. I love the way her rough voice vibrates through the air like a beat on a drum. She sings
around the house. Under her breath, since people say her voice is so ugly all the time.Why you
wanna fly, Blackbird?That's the song that's stuck in my head now.You ain't never gonna
fly.***Kalinda walks into the room, head as high as ever, taking her time smiling and greeting
everyone in the room. She leaves me for last, but I know it's only because she has the most to
say to me. She takes someone else's seat beside me and takes my hand and tells me that I
would never believe what has happened. --This text refers to the hardcover edition.From the
Inside FlapCaroline Murphy is a Hurricane Child.Being born during a hurricane is unlucky, and
twelve-year-old Caroline has had her share of bad luck lately. She's hated and bullied by
everyone in her small school on St. Thomas of the US Virgin Islands, a spi --This text refers to an
alternate kindle_edition edition.Review* "Writing in Caroline's present-tense voice, Callender
draws readers in and makes them identify with Caroline's angst and sorrow and joy and pain.
Embedding her appealing protagonist in a fully realized Caribbean setting, Callender has
readers rooting for Caroline the whole way." -- Kirkus Reviews, STARRED REVIEW* "Lush
descriptions bring the Caribbean environment to vivid life...An excellent and nuanced coming-of-
age tale." -- School Library Journal, STARRED REVIEW* "Set against the richly evoked
backdrop of the Caribbean, Callender's novel captures the exquisite agony and pain that
accompanies rejection and abandonment. Caroline's search for answers provides a steady
through line for the story, but it's the deeper questioning and reflection that set this book apart....
Visceral, pensive, and memorable." -- Booklist, STARRED REVIEW--This text refers to the
library edition.About the AuthorBorn and raised on St. Thomas of the US Virgin Islands, Kheryn
Callender holds a BA from Sarah Lawrence College, where they studied fine arts, Japanese,
and creative writing, as well as an MFA from The New School's Writing for Children program.
Their debut novel Hurricane Child was met with high praise and was a Kirkus Best Book of 2018.
--This text refers to the library edition.Read more
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6Chapter 7Chapter 8Chapter 9Chapter 10Chapter 11Chapter 12Chapter
13AcknowledgmentsAbout the AuthorCopyrightFor my mother and my father, and the U.S.
Virgin IslandsMy ma’s voice is rough and low. When she speaks to strangers on the telephone,
they call her “sir.” I guess it must be surprising to some people, the way her voice sounds,
because she’s so beautiful—just about the prettiest woman you’ve ever seen—but I think it suits
her just fine. I love the way her rough voice vibrates through the air like a beat on a drum. She
sings around the house. Under her breath, since people say her voice is so ugly all the time.Why
you wanna fly, Blackbird?That’s the song that’s stuck in my head now.You ain’t ever gonna fly.My
dad’s blue boat is flipped upside down in the backyard, which isn’t really a yard but a grove of
dead trees and frogs that won’t shut up at night, and the mangrove is just close enough to the
water so when it’s time to go, I can get out of here with a quickness that will surely inspire the
speed of light. My dad hasn’t so much as looked at that boat in exactly one year and three
months, which is the time that our lives revolve around: one year and three months ago.The
boat’s ready, and I’m ready—more ready than ever to get off this dumb rock—but I can’t leave
yet, because I don’t know where to go. But once I do, I’ll leave that second without even a good-
bye. So I turn my back on my father’s boat and walk through the dead mangrove, brown water
smelling like something besides the trees died, mosquitoes so thick in the air they might as well
be puffs of smoke, dead palms from coconut trees covering the ground like hairy carcasses. I
get to the clearing, to the white road covered with dust and gravel and designs of tire marks, to
my dad’s house that’s right there on the edge of the sea, waiting patiently for the day a wave will
come and wash it away.When I was really little—before I started going to school, when I could
barely walk without holding my ma’s hand—my mom would leave Water Island whenever she
needed to go to Saint Thomas for groceries and for church, and she always took me with her.
The two of us went on a speedboat owned by Mister Lochana. There was a ferry on the other
side of Water Island that could take us to Saint Thomas for ten dollars, but Mister Lochana only
charged us five. He was an Indian man that’d come all the way from Tobago, though everyone
thought he’d come from Trinidad and called him Mister Trini. I don’t know how Mister Lochana
felt about that, but I would’ve corrected each and every single one of them. When I told him so,
he laughed.“To be a child and to be passionate, eh?” he said to my mom.I asked him, “Does that
mean adults aren’t passionate about anything?”My ma told me to hush and sit quiet—I was too
little to be running my mouth.I liked that it was just the three of us, and I liked to look over the
side of the speedboat too. I could see the striped yellow and red paint from the boat’s side
reflected in the clear water, could see the pink coral and stingray, and one day, there was even a
fish as big as me. Mister Lochana said it was a nurse shark, and my mom grabbed me and held
me so tight I couldn’t breathe, even though Mister Lochana promised us nurse sharks don’t
bite.One Sunday morning, a wave bumped Mister Lochana’s boat high into the air and when it



landed again, I fell straight into the water. Since it was Sunday morning, I was wearing a church
dress heavy with lace and fake pearls. I fell faster than an anchor, and after I was pulled out
again and dragged onto Saint Thomas’s concrete, I thought about the bubbles that were bigger
than my mom’s head, the smoky light that made it hard to see if another nurse shark was
coming, the coral that scratched my knees, the woman that was standing on the ocean floor.
She was black, blacker than black, blacker than even me. Rough hands yanked me out of the
water and hit my chest over and over again until I could breathe.“You were under there for over a
minute, child,” Mister Lochana said when I’d opened my eyes. “What was it like?”All I told him
was that the water was deeper than I thought it’d be, and he laughed, though my mom didn’t
think it was funny. She told Mister Lochana that she wouldn’t be using his services anymore, but
we ended up on his speedboat again the next week because the ferry to Saint Thomas was too
expensive.My dad and I stay in the same house by ourselves. Neither of us want to leave, in
case my mom comes back to find the place empty. The outside of the house is painted blue, and
the paint gets big bubbles whenever it rains so that I can pick and pick and pick at them until
they burst and brown water splashes all down my arm, and there’s a pretty little garden with
yellow flowers that my mom used to love, but after she left, the flowers have been slowly dying,
no matter how much I water them. The house is nice to look at from the ocean too. I used to look
at it from my dad’s little blue boat, same one I plan on stealing to find my mother. I don’t like the
ocean too much after I fell out of Mister Lochana’s speedboat, but with my dad, I always feel
safe. He’d take me in his boat so I could see the fishes swimming in the sea. We had to be
careful in that boat, though, because sometimes bigger boats carrying tourists would zoom by
and almost hit us like a speedboat hitting a manatee.One year and three months ago, a little
while after my mom left, my dad shook me awake and looked at me with such a smile that I
thought Jesus Christ himself must’ve been standing on our doorstep—or that my mom had
come back home.“Caroline,” my dad said. “Wake up, Caroline. There’s something you need to
see.”He picked me up even though by then I was already eleven and could walk just fine. He
took me outside. From his arms I could see the glowing lights. I was scared at first, because by
then I’d learned in school about how slaves were sometimes dumped off slave ships before they
could even make it to the island. I thought the lights were the ghosts of those slaves coming for
me because they were jealous that I’d been born free.My dad wasn’t scared, though. He said
they weren’t slaves at all but were lost jellyfish—lost, because jellyfish never came to Water
Island to glow like that. He put me in his small boat and we drifted out onto the water, waves
making us go up and down, and all around us those lights glowed, and it was like the world got
confused and turned upside down, and we were floating on the stars, and above our heads were
the jellyfish and the sea.“Almost as pretty as heaven,” my dad said. I agreed until I put my hand in
the water and got stung so bad I had a rash for days.My dad leaves home three hours before I
wake up so he can get to work—that’s what he tells me, anyway—so instead of him rowing me
across the strip of sea, he takes the ferry by himself, and every morning, I take Mister Lochana’s
speedboat to the Saint Thomas waterfront.Sun shines hot and yellow and makes my shirt



uniform sticky with sweat. I see the things no one else sees. A woman is standing behind a tree
in the shade, watching me, but when I turn my head to say good morning, she’s gone again—
nothing but the sunshine and baby green leaves swaying in the breeze.Safari taxis don’t like to
stop for locals, and the ones that stop for locals don’t like to stop for children, so I have to run to
catch up with a taxi and jump on just as it slows down for a red traffic light swinging over the
street. A woman with big breasts sucks her teeth when I climb over her to squeeze into a little
spot without saying excuse me.It’s hot in the safari taxi. The seats are sweaty, and there’s no
space to breathe, so people stick their heads out the windows. I’m afraid that those heads will
get knocked off by trucks in the opposite lanes. The taxi passes by the marketplace, which
smells like cooking fish and meat pies, past the baseball fields where children skipping school in
their uniforms chase each other and dig through the dirt for soldier crabs. There’re the
restaurants that smell like the salted stew beef and boiled plantain my mom liked so much. We’d
get a plate every Sunday after church, and I always looked forward to the passion fruit juice, so
sweet that bees would fly all around me. After she left, I asked my dad if he’d take me to church,
and I pretended it was because he’d raised me to be a good Christian girl, but it was really so I
could get that juice. He told me we would go the following week, but we haven’t gone once
since.Stalls under blue tarp sell fruit and summer dresses and ice-cold rum, and trucks and
buses and chickens busily stream by in the granite streets. Across the street, tourists wander off
the ferry, snapping photos at the tables of wooden jewelry and fake purses and a donkey named
Oprah with her big yellow sunglasses. The taxi slows down in front of a Catholic church, and
behind that church is my school.I leap out of the taxi without paying, since my dad forgot to leave
out money again, and I already paid Mister Lochana with all the quarters I could find hidden
around the house like in an Easter egg hunt. The taxi driver sees and honks his horn and yells at
me in French through his open window. People on the sidewalk look at me as I run right into the
middle of the road, cars blaring their horns, chickens squawking at my feet, and up the church
steps, my bag smacking my back. I turn around to grin at the taxi driver, who looks like he wants
to get out of his safari right then and there to slap me good, and, since I’m not looking, I run right
into my teacher, Missus Wilhelmina.Missus Wilhelmina had a white great-great-great-grandpa
from Saint Martin that she likes to talk about all the time because he made her clear-skinned.
Missus Wilhelmina says that Saint Thomas and Saint John and Saint Croix (but not Water
Island, because she always forgets about Water Island) and all the other islands in all the
Caribbean are no good, seeing that they’re filled with so many black people. In class, she says
that the Caribbean is almost as bad as Africa itself.My skin is darker than even the paintings of
African queens hanging in tourist shops, same paintings my mom would buy so she could hang
them on her living room walls. Their skin is painted with black and purple and blue, and reminds
me of the night sky, or of black stones on the side of the beach, rubbed smooth by the waves. I
secretly think the women in those paintings are beautiful, but Missus Wilhelmina told me one
morning that I have to be a good girl since it’ll be hard for me to get married with skin as dark as
mine. My dad never says anything like that, but he likes to ask me, “How’d your skin get so dark,



Caroline?” Both he and my ma have skin as brown as honey. “How’d you get so dark?”Seeing
that I’m the littlest girl with the darkest skin and the thickest hair in the whole Catholic school,
Missus Wilhelmina doesn’t like me—no, not at all. I get a smacking on my bum for everything:
not looking her in the eye when spoken to, laughing too loud during playtime, thinking I’m better
than everyone else because I know the answers to her questions in class, for asking too many
questions in class, for not crying after those bum smackings. I always refuse to cry after a bum
smacking.One look at her, and I can tell she saw me jump off that safari taxi without
paying.“Caroline!” she says. “It’s always something with you!”I can’t hear her too well after that,
since she pinches my ear and wrings it good. She gets an early start on the bum smacking too.
She doesn’t even wait until she’s dragged me into the church. Through the heavy doors, into the
heat of the church, down the aisle, Missus Wilhelmina’s voice echoes off the walls and bounces
into Jesus Christ, hanging from the cross like he always does. He looks down at me with those
tired half-closed eyes. It has to be exhausting, hanging on a wall like that all day and all night,
listening to so many people’s complaints and prayers. He’s already going through enough,
hanging on a cross, crown of thorns on his head, without having to listen to us too. I’m dragged
through the church’s back door, which is only ever used by the priest and the choir during
service and leads out to the courtyard and classrooms.The courtyard with its benches and
cracked cobblestone ground is spattered with black-and-white bird droppings and filled with
green-and-white uniforms and brown legs and shiny loafers, running and screaming and
pushing and jumping. There isn’t enough room for all of us, so every morning before class we
push each other to make enough room—but when Missus Wilhelmina comes, my ear in her
hand, the other hand whizzing through the air and landing on my behind, that crowd stops its
pushing and parts right down the middle, like how my mom used to part my hair to give me two
big braids that poked out the sides of my head.Missus Wilhelmina yanks me into our classroom
of cinder blocks, with ceiling fans pushing hot air around in circles.“Always something with you,”
she says again. The doorway she comes through fills with faces and eyes and open mouths.
They’re funny, pushing one another to see through the door like that, so I laugh.“You think this is
a joke?” Missus Wilhelmina asks.“Yes,” I say.The kids at the door gasp too loudly. Missus
Wilhelmina whips around and sees them there. They scramble away. She turns back to me.“You
don’t want to go to this school anymore,” she says, “that’s what it is. You want to be kicked out of
this school.”I agree. “I do.”“You think you’re smart,” she says, her hand raised again, but I
duck.“Smarter than you,” I say, and Missus Wilhelmina chases me out the classroom and into
the courtyard, where she gives me a walloping right there, right in front of everyone to see, until
the school bell rings and another teacher yells at her to stop before she kills me dead. Missus
Wilhelmina is sweating from the effort. She wipes her brow and huffs and puffs.“Go home,” she
says, “and don’t come back to this school. You hear me?”That is just fine by me.I do nothing but
wander and wander and wander while a little girl no one else can see follows me, skipping along
the road, and when I get home long after the sun’s gone down, my dad sits on the sofa, looking
as tired as the Jesus Christ that hangs on the church wall. He tells me he just got off the phone



with my principal, who will let me come back to school tomorrow—as if this is something that
should make me grateful.“Did you hear me, Caroline?” he says. “You can go back to school
tomorrow.”I don’t speak. I don’t tell him about Missus Wilhelmina, or say he forgot to leave
money on the counter again. If my mom were here, I wouldn’t have to say anything at all. She
would just sit me down on the floor in front of the couch so my shoulders pressed into her hard,
round knees, and she would take a thin comb and undo my plaits while she sang a song so low
under her breath that I could never tell what she was singing, not at first, and even though a
cartoon would be on I’d strain my ears to listen to my mother’s voice instead.’Cause your mama’s
name was lonely.The day she left and didn’t take me with her, I decided I would find her again.
Remind her that I was Caroline Murphy, her only daughter, and that she loved me too much to
leave me behind. Then she would laugh and say it was her mistake, and take me into her arms,
and even though most people always wanted to let go after just a few seconds, my mom would
only stop hugging me when I told her to, and if it were up to me, she’d just keep holding on
forever.“Caroline—where’re you going? I’m not done speaking to you—”I get to my room before
my dad can reach me, and slam and lock the door with such a quickness I know he must wonder
how his little girl got to be so fast. I sit on the edge of my bed, feet too big on the sheets, knees
hugged to my chest as he knocks on the door gently, politely, telling me to come back out again.
Then he hammers and yells and says I’m a little brat, and he has enough to worry about already.
Then he just stands there, breathing. I only come out again when I hear him leave the house for
work in the morning.One morning my mom got up and went halfway across the world, as my dad
likes to say. She sent postcards from all the places she traveled to, names of cities I couldn’t
even pronounce, but the postcards stopped coming after the ocean got up and killed all those
people, and for a while my dad thought my mom was dead too. Then the cards started coming
again, from small towns across Europe, but the handwriting was scratched quickly, and my mom
had less to say with every new postcard, with every new town. When the cards stopped coming
again, it wasn’t because my dad thought my mom was dead.Opening the mail in the morning
became a ritual. The two of us, my dad and me, sitting at the kitchen table like we were about to
say a prayer before a feast, him taking the stack of letters and bills from the post office and
cutting open each one, me swinging my feet while I waited for him to find a postcard slipped in
between—but after the fifty-third morning since we got the last postcard, my pa put the letters
down in a neat stack after opening them and told me, “I don’t think we’ll be hearing from your
mother again for a while, Caroline.”That’s all he said about it. He stood up from the table, chair
scraping the yellow tile, while I bit my lip. He went to the stove, pots clanging. I kept swinging my
feet.And your daddy’s name was pain.And I knew it before. Knew it then. Still know it now.
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Amy, “Some spoilers in this review..... Some spoilers here In this review...It’s a little heavy for
tweens. Hits lots of heavy points from a girls mom leaving her after becoming suicidal/dad
having a relationship with another woman/ school bullying/ a young girl having feelings for
another girl.... the main character’s crush first responds to finding our her female friend has
more than platonic feelings for her by getting upset and calling the whole thing disgusting and
wrong. In the end, her friend changes her mind, and admits she too has mutual feelings for her
friend. It also shows a beautiful friendship throughout the book as well.”

Chea, “Couldn't Put It Down. "Water Island is supposed to be part of the United States Virgin
Islands, but we were never sainted like Saint Thomas or Saint John or Saint Croix, and so
everyone forgets we exist. People have forgotten about Water Island since the days when there
were slaves. Since no one remembered Water Island was right there beside Saint Thomas,
slaves escaped to Water Island to be free. They didn’t have to hide whenever a boat filled with
white men passed by because those men never even looked their way." (p. 45)Caroline was born
during a hurricane on a seemingly forgettable island. Because she is a hurricane child, legend
has it that bad luck will follow her all of her days, and it seems to be true. Her mother left her
without warning and Caroline is desperate to find her. Caroline takes us across the ocean with
her every day she goes to school, shows us around Saint Thomas after meeting a new friend,
and takes us into the country as she searches for her mother. Along the way, we learn aspects of
island life, culture, and lore. Connected to the remoteness, isolation, and invisibility of Caroline’s
place, readers are asked to grapple with what it means to be seen and understood. With
elements of speculative fiction and mystery and representations of black queerness, Callender’s
enchanting writing brings Caroline to life, engaging readers in an important consideration of
place and identity.”

Jessie O, “Lovely queer middle grade book. Things I appreciated:*The differences in how
Caroline, Kalinda, and "Carolinda" are treated*The relationship that develops between Caroline
and Miss Joe*Caroline believing in spirits, demons, and the hiddeness of Water Island but still
having doubts about what she sees*Marie telling Caroline that Caroline doesn't talk as much as
she thinks*The Caroline/Kalinda storylineCW: anti-queer statements, internalized anti-
queerness, bullying, mentions of suicide, feeling abandoned by a parent, corporal punishment at
school, tropical cyclones, drowning.”

Ebook Library Reader, “A good read. This book follows twelve-year-old Caroline Murphy on her
journey to find her mother and her place in the world. Caroline is an outsider at school and
readers will recognize teachers they loved and those they loathed. They will also recognize the
thrill of a best friend and the first stirrings of a crush. Caroline's spirit carries her through many
difficult and dangerous times. that make this story fly by. A warm and entertaining story, anyone



who loves a mystery or coming of age stories will love this book.”

Debra Silva Rivera, “Diverse characters and writer. I really enjoyed reading this book. I loved the
fact the book takes place on a Caribbean island and the characters are natives of the island. The
writer trusts that middle grade students are going to be able to handle the some of the heavy
topics. I won't give story away. It is refreshing to read a book that demonstrates some of the hard
rawness of family, friends and loss. No rosy pictures painted in this story, but a good read.”

Carmen Howell, “A great read!. Hurricane Child is a well-written novel filled with suspense - I
could not put it down. The author led us through all her challenges as she grew up here in the
Virgin Islands, sometimes a very lonely child reaching out to fellow students to be accepted, and
to be cared for, even as she struggled with the disappearance of her mother. Finding that one
friend, helped the main character to be accepted, and this contributed to her being a near-
normal pre-teen. Yes, I rooted for this young girl throughout all her struggles, Eventually, she
succeeded in finding her mother. A great read!”

Tim K, “Enjoyable. Enjoyable read. Not my favorite by Callendee but worth a read”

Daniela González, “Beautiful. What a beautiful book.Book told from the perspective of a 12
years old girl named "Caroline" who lives in an island with her father and mother until one day
her mother disappears. His father doesn't really help to ease her desperation as he only evades
the subject. At school her life is not easy either, she has to take a boat from the island to go to
school, her classmates are rude to her for her skin color, and her teacher is mean.One day a
new classmate appears, and Caroline feels a really strong connection, and together start to
realize really important things about themselves.I liked very much how Caroline is described in
the book, she is so brave even though her life is difficult, she is innocent, and charming.
Sometimes I felt like entering to the book and protect her from everything and everyone
else.This is not my usual type of book, but as I saw it on a list of top 50 LGBT books, and the
book cover really got me I had to have it.My usual type of read is kindle, but for this one was
worth to have it in physical format.Really recommend this one, easy to read and Caroline is
lovely.”

The book by Kacen Callender has a rating of  5 out of 4.5. 238 people have provided feedback.
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